# House Island, Portland, ME Analysis of Eligibility as a Local Historic District

By ttl-architects, LLC

30 July 2014



### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Summary Description of a Potential House Island Historic District 1				
Summary Statements Addressing the City of Portland's Minimum Criteria Standards for Designation as a Local Historic District				
Historic Context5Native American Occupation5Early European Settlement, c1600-16755Indian Wars, 1676-17155Resettlement Period, 1715-1750619 <sup>th</sup> Century Fish Curing Yard and Lobster Pound6Military Ownership, 1808 to World War II8Quarantine Stations & Immigration, 1892-193710Navigation13Private Ownership, 1950-present14				
Architectural Descriptions14				
Index of Resources21				
Bibliography22				

Appendix A – House Island Historic Resources Map

Appendix B – *Historic Images* 

Appendix C – Extant Images

#### SUMMARY DESCRIPTION OF A POTENTIAL HOUSE ISLAND HISTORIC DISTRICT

House Island is a 24 acre island just off the coast of Portland on the north side of the entrance to Portland Harbor between Cushing Island and Fort Gorges. The potential House Island Historic District includes Fort Scammell, three 1907 buildings and a pump station associated with the US Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station, cut granite wharves, the remains of a late 19<sup>th</sup> century lobster pound, a cemetery, the site of the City of Portland's Inspection Station, and two United States Coast Guard markers. Fort Scammell on House Island has been identified as eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places by the City of Portland.

House Island has a long history of use as a center for fishing, for military fortifications and as a site for processing immigrants into the United States in the late nineteenth and early 20<sup>th</sup> centuries. After the United States government's sale of the island following World War II, the island has been privately owned by one family until its sale in 2014.



#### SUMMARY STATEMENTS ADDRESSING THE CITY OF PORTLAND'S MINIMUM CRITERIA STANDARDS FOR DESIGNATION AS A LOCAL HISTORIC DISTRICT

House Island meets the minimum criteria standards for designation as a local historic district as defined in Sec. 14-610 of the City of Portland's Historic Preservation Ordinance and summarized below:

Sec. 14-610.a.1 - Value as a significant example of the cultural, historic, architectural, archaeological or related aspect of the heritage of the City of Portland, State of Maine, New England region, or the United States.

The potential historic district provides a unique state and local example of the social history surrounding immigration in the United States in the late 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> centuries, particularly the public health laws for immigrants from foreign ports and the immigration laws of the early 20<sup>th</sup> century which established quotas for entry into the United States. The extant United States Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station facilities on the north half of House Island assumed the functions previously administered at the City of Portland's Inspection Station located on the Fort Scammell military reservation. The site and extant above ground resources are significant at the local, state, and national level for their association with United States immigration policy and processing operations.

The potential historic district is also significant in the area of maritime history and commerce as it is a district that represents the local economic, cultural and social importance of fishing on Maine's islands. Although few remains of its fishing past are located on the island, just offshore on the northeast end of the island are the remains of three early 19<sup>th</sup> early century wharves used by the island's fish curing businesses. The wharves and the remains of the c1889 lobster pound in Lobster Pound Cove provide evidence of the island's importance in the local fishing economy.

Fort Scammell is significant as one of the major fortifications of the Federal strategy to protect coastal cities leading up to the War of 1812 and again during the Civil War. Because of its location, Fort Scammell, along with Fort Gorges and Fort Preble, was a critical element in the defense of the entrance to Portland Harbor. Built in 1808 as a second system fort with a blockhouse, the extant fort structures are the result of a redesign of the fort from 1862-1870 to conform to national third system fortification designs. The site and extant above ground resources are significant at the local, state, and national level for their role in the United States' design and strategy for coastal defenses.

Although no professional archeological investigations have been undertaken on House Island, other islands in Casco Bay have yielded artifacts 2000-4000 years old, evidence of Native American use of the islands for hunting, fishing, and gathering and House Island may have the potential to yield information on its use by native Americans. In addition, there is potential to yield information on the historic use of the island during the period 1623-1808 when the island was used primarily for fishing and farming. The island is locally and regionally significant for its potential ability to expand the archeological database for the late Ceramic period in Casco Bay, and to develop a more comprehensive understanding of island life from precontact into the early 19th century.

# Sec. 14-610.a.2 - Location as a site of a significant historic or prehistoric event or activity which may have taken place within or which involved the use of any existing structures on the property.

The potential district has been the site of events that have had an important impact on the region as a whole from the mid nineteenth century through the early twentieth century. The remaining resources associated with the United States Hospital, Quarantine, and Immigration Station provide a unique national, state and local example of immigration processing operations.

Additionally, the potential historic district is also significant in the area of maritime history and commerce as an example of the local economic, cultural and social importance of fishing on Maine's islands. The early nineteenth century granite wharves and the remains of the c1889 lobster pound provide evidence of the island's importance in the local fishing economy. The lobster pound provides evidence of the ingenuity of Maine's lobster merchants to regulate supply and pricing for their product, a site significant to the lobster fishery's rise to prominence in Maine, and is an early example of this type of enclosure in Maine.

Sec. 14-610.a.3 - Its identification with a person or persons who significantly contributed to the cultural, historic, architectural, archaeological or related aspect of the development of the City of Portland, State of Maine, New England region, or the United States.

As the site of Portland's Inspection and Quarantine Station, House Island served as a port of entry for European immigrants arriving in New England in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century to work in area mills, to immigrate to the western states, or to immigrate north into Canada via the St. Lawrence and Atlantic Railroad. In the 20<sup>th</sup> century the United States Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station on House Island served as an alternative quarantine and inspection station to heavily used federal facilities in Boston and New York. The site and extant above ground resources are significant at the local, state, and national level for their association with European immigration to the United States in the late 19<sup>th</sup> and early 20<sup>th</sup> centuries.

In addition, Fort Scammell is significant for its association with Army Engineer Thomas Lincoln Casey (1831-1896). Casey oversaw construction on coastal fortifications in Maine, including Fort Knox, Fort Preble, Fort Scammell, and Fort Gorges. He oversaw the Washington Monument construction 1879-1888, was the engineer of the Thomas Jefferson Building at the Library of Congress, and served as the Chief of Engineers for the United States Army Corps of Engineers from 1888-1895. Sec. 14-610.a.4 - Exemplification of a significant architectural type, style or design distinguished by innovation, rarity, uniqueness or overall quality of design detail, materials or craftsmanship.

Fort Scammell is significant as one of the major fortifications of the Federal strategy to protect coastal cities from 1807-1918 and as example of a mid-nineteenth century fortification known for its design and engineering. Begun in 1808, the second system fortifications were altered and the block house removed to conform to national third system fortification designs 1862-1870. The fort was also slightly altered again in the 1890s during a massive construction and modernization program with a focus on concrete fortifications, the installation of large caliber breech loading artillery, and the installation of mine fields, with smaller guns employed to protect mine fields from mine sweeping vessels. During this period Fort Scammell's East Battery was equipped to control a minefield in Whitehead Passage and the fort was upgraded with 15-inch Rodman cannons. During World War One concrete bases for three-inch anti-aircraft guns were built on the South and East Batteries, but no guns were installed.

In addition the Acadian Revival style of the Small Detention Barracks and the Quarantine Hospital are locally unique examples of this style of architecture.

Sec. 14-610.a.5 - Its identification as the work of an architect, designer, engineer or builder whose individual work is significant in the history or development of the City of Portland, State of Maine, New England region, or the United States.

Fort Scammell is significant for its association with Army Engineer Thomas Lincoln Casey (1831-1896). Casey oversaw construction on coastal fortifications in Maine, including Fort Knox, Fort Preble, Fort Scammell, and Fort Gorges. He oversaw the Washington Monument construction 1879-1888, was the engineer of the Thomas Jefferson Building at the Library of Congress, and served as the Chief of Engineers for the United States Army Corps of Engineers from 1888-1895.

Sec. 14-610.a.5 - *Representation of a significant example of the cultural, historic, architectural, archaeological or related theme expressed through distinctive areas, sites, structures, or objects.* 

The potential district is significant in the area of Military History. Fort Scammell is significant as one of the major fortifications of the Federal strategy to protect coastal cities from 1807-1918. Because of its location, Fort Scammell, along with Fort Gorges and Fort Preble, was a critical element in the defense of the entrance to Portland Harbor in the 19<sup>th</sup> century and early 20<sup>th</sup> century. Fort Scammell was determined eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places by the City of Portland. Fort Gorges was listed on the National Register of Historic Places in 1973 and is a city designated landmark.

Although no professional archeological investigations have been undertaken on House Island, other islands in Casco Bay have yielded artifacts 2000-4000 years old, evidence of Native American use of the islands for hunting, fishing, and gathering. The island has a strong likelihood to yield important information about Native American lifeways over a broad period, the early settlement of the island, and use of the island for marine trade. During the period 1623-1808 when the island was used primarily for fishing and farming there were numerous fish houses, flakes<sup>1</sup>, outbuildings, and two dwellings on the island as well as the extant remains of the wharves on the northeast end of the island and the lobster pound in the cove on the east side of the island. The island is locally and regionally significant for its potential as a source for artificats and information to expand the archeological database for the late Ceramic period in Casco Bay, and to develop a more comprehensive understanding of island life from pre-contact into the early 19th century.

#### HISTORIC CONTEXT

#### Native American Occupation

Native American occupation of Casco Bay likely began 12,000 years ago, although sea level changes are believed to have washed away evidence of early human presence. There have been no archeological investigations of House Island, although other islands in Casco Bay have yielded artifacts 2000-4000 years old, evidence of Native American use of the Casco Bay islands for hunting, fishing, and gathering. A potential House Island Historic District has a strong likelihood to yield important information about Native American use over a broad period.<sup>2</sup>

#### Early European Settlement, c1600-1675

House Island may have been occupied by European settlers as early as 1623 when Christopher Leavitt was granted six thousand acres including the islands of Casco Bay by King Charles I of England. Although Leavitt and his men may have established a trading center on House Island for commerce with the Wabanaki,<sup>3</sup> the earliest documented structure on the island is a house transferred in a 1661 deed from Nicholas White to John Breme, along with a right for White's fish business. In the first few decades of European settlement the island was inhabited principally by fisherman, with some subsistence farming, and was the site of active fish curing, and possibly fish trading, businesses.

#### Indian Wars, 1676-1715

The French and Indian Wars were a series of conflicts that were part of a larger colonial struggle between France and England that lasted three quarters of a century. The settlement on the Portland peninsula, then known as Casco, was destroyed in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Wood framed structures for drying fish.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> An undated article clipping in the files at Greater Portland Landmarks indicates that in 1845, during construction on Fort Scammell, a Native American gravesite was discovered, although there is no inidcation what happen to the remains that were uncovered. <sup>3</sup> Conforti, Joseph A. ed. "Creating Portland: A History and Place in Northern New England. Lebanon, NH: University Press of New England, 2005.

1676 during King Phillips War or the First Indian War (1675-1678). After the Treaty of Casco in April of 1678, Portland was resettled.

In September of 1689, during a conflict known as King William's War (1689-1697), 200 Norridgewock, Penobscot, and Canadian Indians gathered on Peaks Island and attacked European settlements in Back Cove. While the September attackers were driven off, a second attack in the spring of 1690 forced the surrender of Fort Loyal near the foot of India Street. The settlement at Portland was burned and European settlers were killed or taken prisoner. Although there was some resettlement in Casco Bay, principally at Spring Point in South Portland, these settlers were driven out after an attack in August of 1703<sup>4</sup>. The area was not substantially resettled until the close of Queen Anne's War (1702-1713) after the 1713 Treaty of Portsmouth ended hostilities between England and France. By 1715 Portland, then known as Falmouth, was resettled. House Island, like most of the area, was mostly unsettled from 1676-1715.

During this turbulent period, House Island was owned by George Munjoy, owner of the eastern end of the Portland peninsula and Peaks Island, and his family. Munjoy acquired a fourth interest in House Island in 1663 and eventually acquired the rights to the whole island. His garrisoned dwelling at the corner of Fore and Mountfort Streets on the peninsula was demolished in 1676. Deeds indicate there were two houses, an old house and a new house, on the island at this time, although they were likely demolished or deteriorated substantially during the period of abandonment. After his death in 1680, his ownership of the island was affirmed by the provincial authorities and deeded to his widow, although she seems to have resided in Boston during the conflicts.

#### Resettlement Period, 1715-1750

As the Casco Bay area was resettled after the cessation of hostilities, House Island was owned in part by various fisherman, farmers, and businessmen; no one owner possessed a right to the entire island. For most of this period of European resettlement the island was the site of fish curing businesses. There are no known remains of this period of resettlement on House Island. Archeological investigations might yield information on island life in the 18<sup>th</sup> century as deeds indicate dwellings were present on the island during this time.

#### Nineteenth Century Fish Curing Yard and Lobster Pound

In 1801 the island was acquired by John Walden Green of Salem, a fisherman and farmer. He built a dwelling upon the island, no longer extant. He sold the southern half of the island, twenty-acres, to the US Government in 1808.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Goold, Nathan. *A History of Peaks Island and Its People: Also a Short History of House Island.* Portland, ME: Lakeside Press, 1897.

For most of the 19<sup>th</sup> century the northern portion of the island was owned by members of the Trefethen and Starling families. In 1822 John Starling [Sterling] (1785-1870) acquired one half of the north part of the island and moved to the island with his wife Patience Bowe [Browne]. In 1823 his cousin Henry Trefethen III (1797-1880) acquired title to the other half of the north end of the island, and moved to the island from Monhegan. The two families lived on the island in a two family house (See images). The Starling and Trefethen families fished and cured their catches in large flake yards.<sup>5</sup> (See images).

Besides the two-family dwelling house the Starling and Trefethen families had fishing sheds and piers on the eastern side of the island. Although the wooden outbuildings are no longer extant, three large stone piers of cut granite that formed the bases of the wharves are extant. The families also laid out a cemetery near the middle of the island overlooking Lobster Pound Cove. The cemetery's oldest grave is William Hogart (c1777-1822).

Information from the Cushing family, owners of the island in the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, dates the use of the cove on the east side of the island as a lobster pound to the 1850s. Maine Sea Fisheries and the history of lobster pounds in Maine indicate the establishment of the lobster pound was probably closer to 1889 when Howard H. Trefethen established his wholesale lobster business.

Prior to 1880 lobstering in Maine was largely irrelevant to Maine's economy, ranking sixth in pounds landed behind cod, herring, mackerel, hake, and haddock. In the 1880s lobsters quickly became the most valuable catch in Maine's fisheries driven in part by the rise of Maine as a tourist destination and the ability to transport fresh lobster to urban markets. The lobster catch in Maine grew from 14 million pounds in 1880 to 25 million pounds in 1889. The value of the catch increased from \$269,000 in 1880 to \$574,000 in 1889. By 1900 the lobsters were Maine's most valuable catch worth approximately \$1 million dollars. As the value of the catch and demand for lobsters increased the number of lobsterman increased as well from less than 200 in 1876 to 3,304 in 1898. Lobster for delivery out of state was initially canned locally, but was quickly replaced by fresh shipment after 1885 with the development of lobster pounds along the coast.<sup>6</sup>

Lobstering in Maine was a seasonal business, with trapping occurring in March-July and October–December. The steady demand and seasonal supply resulted in low prices when lobsters were readily available and high prices when there were fewer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The *Maine Register or State Year-book and Legislative* Manual of 1889 indicates that Alpheus G. Sterling and Charles & Henry Trefethen were fish curers and fish wholesalers on House Island. Alpheus, the youngest son of John Starling, inherited the Starling family share of the island. In 1888 deeds indicate Alpheus sold the Trefethens the right to use the water in the eastern cove for a lobster pound. Other fisherman from the island include Henry Trefethen III's nephew George Trefethen, Jr. who sold dry, smoked and pickled fish at 6 Commercial Wharf. George's brother John Waterman Trefethen was a wholesale and retail dealer in fresh and pickled fish on the east end of Commercial Wharf in Portland. <sup>6</sup> O'Leary, Wayne. *Maine's Sea Fisheries: The Rise and Fall of a Native Industry*, 1830-1890. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1996. Page 258.

lobsters available for market. In an effort to hold lobsters captive for sale out of season, a lobster pound was created in 1875 by Johnson & Young of Boston in a nine-acre bay along the coast of Vinalhaven, using a natural shoal with a wire fence across the top. By 1890, there were three lobster pounds in Maine, including the lobster pound on House Island. By 1898, the House Island lobster pound was one of nine pounds along the Maine Coast.

In 1889 Howard H. Trefethen, grandson of Henry Trefethen III, entered the wholesale lobster business becoming one of three principals in Holbrook, Trefethen & Harvey, wholesalers in live, boiled and pickled lobster on Long Wharf. A business journal notes in 1891 Holbrook, Trefethen & Harvey had a pound on the island. The pound was located in a cove on the east side of the island, now known as Lobster Pound Cove (See images). Two natural rock ledges were extended by a granite wall topped with a short weir to enclose the cove and create a containment pond for the lobsters. Historic photographs show a small gable building at the northern end of the wall. The fish house was likely used for the storage of lobster feed, for packing the lobsters, and for the storage of gear, usually nets or seines, used to harvest the lobsters from the pound. In the 19<sup>th</sup> century, Howard's cousin, Newell Fales Trefethen, continued the family's involvement with wholesale lobstering, operating a lobster business in Portland. He moved his lobster house, N.F. Trefethen Co. from Portland Pier to Customs House Wharf, building a two story lobster house.<sup>7</sup> He also operated a lobster pound in South Bristol, Maine. His uncle, George Trefethen Jr worked with him at N.F. Trefethen Co.

#### Military Ownership, 1808-World War II

#### Second Systems Forts and the War of 1812

In 1807 the English ban on US trade with France and concerns in the United States over British aggression toward the country's coastal cities and sailing vessels prompted President Jefferson to renew the country's fortification program. Forts built during this period were known as second system forts. Second system forts were built with engineers from the US Military Academy at West Point, a corps program established in 1802 to cut the country's reliance on foreign engineering. Second system forts in Maine include: Fort Sullivan in Eastport (1808), Fort Machias in Machiasport (1807), Fort Penobscot (1807), Fort George in Castine (1808), Damariscotta (1807), Fort Edgecomb (1807), Georgetown (1808), Fort Scammell (1808), Fort Preble in South Portland (1808), Fort Sumner in Portland (1794,1808), and Fort McClary at Kittery Point (1808).

Fort Scammell was named in honor of Alexander Scammell (1747-1781), adjutant general of the Continental Army in the Revolutionary War. He was killed in action during the Battle of Yorktown. Construction of the fort was overseen by Henry Alexander Scammell Dearborn (1783-1851) a Portland lawyer and son of Major General Henry Dearborn, a former Secretary of War and friend of Alexander

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See 1924 tax photo, Item No 86340.

Scammell. Dearborn also oversaw construction in 1808 of Fort Preble across the harbor entrance in South Portland.

Fort Scammell consisted of two parts, the semi-circular fort and a gun battery. The semi-circular fort overlooked the harbor entrance and was built of brick, a portion of which has been exposed (Image). In the center of the fort was the Powder Magazine. To the north of the magazine was an octagonal blockhouse. The block house had six guns located on the upper floor. The building was also used as a barracks. To the east of the blockhouse was a Brick Furnace to heat the shot before loading into the cannons. The fort was equipped with eleven 24 and 32-pounder mounted cannons.

In June of 1812 the United States declared war on England. Fort Scammell was garrisoned during the War of 1812 (1812-1814), but the fort's guns only fired once in August of 1813 on a British Privateer in Whitehead Passage. A month later in September 1813 a British Flag of Truce party landed at the Fort to negotiate for the release of British prisoners from the *HMS Boxer* captured after a battle with the *USS* Enterprise off Pemaguid Point on 5 September 1813.

Near the end of the war in October of 1814 the Gun Battery was completed on the north end of fort. The detached gun battery overlooked Whitehead Passage.

#### Third Systems Forts

In 1816 Congress appropriated \$800K to improve the country's seacoast defensive system. Without the threat of war, construction projects moved slowly. The fort was altered in the 1840s when the walls of the semi-circular fort were extended east and west for gun mounts. The walls were extended again in the 1850s to encompass the gun battery. Forts built or altered after the War of 1812 are known as Third System forts. Third system forts are large brick or stone forts with multiple tiers of gun batteries built on promontories or on islands at choke points to important harbor entrances with earth covered batteries open to the rear with concrete magazines to store powder and ammunition. Third System forts in Maine include: Fort Knox in Prospect (1844-1869), Fort Popham in Phippsburg (1857, 1862), Fort Gorges in Portland (1858), Fort Scammell (1808), Fort Preble in South Portland (1808), and Fort McClary in Kittery Point (1808).

Thomas Lincoln Casey (1831-1896) was a West Point graduate, Class of 1852. He was assigned to the Corps of Engineers and taught engineering at West Point 1854-1859. In the 1860s he was assigned to Maine to oversee construction of Fort Knox and Forts Gorges and the redesign of Fort Scammell and Fort Preble. After the Civil War he was assigned to oversee construction on the Washington Monument 1879-1888. He served as the Chief of Engineers for the US Army Corps of Engineers 1888-1895 and was the engineer for the Library of Congress' Thomas Jefferson Building (1890-1897).

During the 1862 construction at Fort Scammell, a two-story bastion was built on the east side of the 1850s walls and a one story bastion was built to the west side near the end of the 1840s wall extension. The bastions were equipped with 10-inch guns and were open to the rear with stone casements facing Casco Bay. A proposed

bastion to the north was not built, although the tunnel was constructed. Each bastion was planned to be three stories in height, but none at that height were completed.

The granite for Fort Scammell was quarried on Mount Waldo and brought by stone sloops to the island. Wharves on the west side of the island were constructed for the off-loading of the stones, as was a stone cutting shed. Stones were unloaded and moved using block and tackle. Not only were the stones for Fort Scammell prepared on House Island, but also the stones for Fort Gorges and Fort Preble. A field of cut and uncut stones is extant just to the north of the stone wharf. Stones were moved from the cutting area to the east bastion by way of a short narrow gauge railroad. A mound near the center of the parade ground is the remains of the foundations of a large cement mixer. The mixer took 26 men to operate. Cement was also brought onto the island in barrels. A solidified chunk of cement with the marking of wood barrel staves that have rotted away is located in the gallery of the East Battery.

In 1870 the fort was modified to accept 13-inch guns on external emplacements and the top of the two granite bastions. The wooden blockhouse was removed and a large gunpowder magazine built near the tunnel entrance to the east bastion. Work on the fort was halted by a federal funding freeze on coastal defense projects in the late 1870s.

#### Spanish-American War (Endicott Period: 1890-1910)

In 1885 President Cleveland appointed a joint forces and civilian board to assess the country's coastal defenses. The board recommended a massive construction and modernization program with a focus on concrete fortifications and installation of large caliber breech loading artillery and mortar batteries, usually open topped concrete walls protected by earthworks. The program also included the use of mine fields, with smaller guns employed to protect the mine fields from mine sweeping vessels.

In 1890 Fort Scammell was altered to accommodate the larger 15-inch Rodman cannons and the east battery was used to control a minefield established in Whitehead Passage. Despite these small improvements, Fort Scammell's days were drawing to a close. In 1903 the fort was listed as without armament and was not garrisoned. Although concrete bases for three-inch anti-aircraft guns were built on south and east batteries during World War One in 1918, no guns were installed.

#### Quarantine Stations & Immigration, 1892-1937

In the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries in order to prevent the entry and spread of infectious diseases, vessels suspected of having contagious diseases could be stopped and quarantined. Initially, this was done on a port by port basis, with no national control or oversight. New York's first quarantine station was built in 1758 on Bedloe's [Liberty] Island. In 1832, Little Hardwood Island, a small two-acre island in Passamaquoddy Bay was utilized to isolate ship passengers infected with cholera who were arriving at St. Andrews for settlement in Canada and northern New England. The island became known as Quarantine Island and Hospital Island. Hospital Island was used through the period of Irish immigration during the Potato Famine 1845-1852 and closed in 1865. The hospital and other buildings were destroyed by a storm in 1869. In 1879, the first nationally funded and operated United States Quarantine Station was built on Ship Island, Mississippi for the Port of New Orleans. The same year the Ship Island Quarantine Station was established, a second act established a National Board of Health to coordinate with local and state wide systems of quarantine.

In Maine in 1884, 15-acre Widow's Island off North Haven in Penobscot Bay became the site of a US Navy hospital for yellow fever patients. The hospital was functional 1885-1904, but never had a yellow fever patient. In 1904 after ownership was acquired by the State of Maine, it was used by patients from Augusta Mental Health Institute and Bangor Mental Health Institute for recreation and was known as the Chase Island Convalescent Hospital.

At the end of the nineteenth century in Maine, smaller ports often had no quarantine anchorage, quarantine facility, or even quarantine laws or regulations. In 1896 there were no inspection stations in Castine, Eastport, Ellsworth, Waldoboro, Belfast, Rockland, Wiscasset, York and Kennebunkport.<sup>8</sup> Larger ports like Bath and Bangor, had designated anchorages in the river for vessels suspected of possibly carrying infectious diseases and local laws outlining the procedures for inspecting vessels from foreign ports. A small vessel carrying the local health officer would board and inspect ships at anchorage. In Portland, like Bangor and Bath, a vessel would anchor in the harbor and the Public Health Officer would inspect the ships' crews and passengers for disease. Portland unlike other ports also had a quarantine facility.

The facility was built on land owned by the Federal Government on House Island that was part of the Fort Scammell Military Reservation and licensed to the Portland Board of Health in 1892 to use for quarantine purposes.<sup>9</sup> The City of Portland built a one-and-a-half story cottage with a steam disinfecting chamber, a 30' x36' coal shed, two steam boilers in a boiler house, and a pier on wood pilings. The wood framed cottage was 36' x 78' with a monitor roof and two cupolas. Inside there were two 10'x48' corridors for packing and unpacking baggage. There were six 10' x8' rooms with bathtubs and attached dressing rooms. Water came from a small pond on the hill behind the station and was fed by gravity into a cistern. During inspection, immigrants were stripped and their clothes run through the steam room to disinfect while they bathed. As part of the steam process, heat from the steam was vented to dry the clothing before it was returned to the newly bathed immigrants. Persons that needed to be retained were housed in an old house on the island or in the ordinance building inside the fort. A watchman lived on the island, but the Public Health Officer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> \_\_\_\_\_. *Report of the Federal Security Agency: Public Health Service*. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1896.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> \_\_\_\_\_. United States Military Reservations, National Cemeteries, and Military Parks. United States Army, office of the Judge Advocate General, Charles Edward Hay Jr. US Government Printing Office, 1904. Deed from John Green Walden (c1758-1822) and wife to the United States dated February 29, 1808, conveying 12 acres of land. Deed recorded Book 53, Page 531 in the Cumberland County Registry of Deeds.

would be brought out to the island by steamer. In 1895, 415 immigrants passed through the inspection and quarantine station.<sup>10</sup>

In 1896 at the urging of western states, particularly Michigan, and with the approval of the City of Portland, Congress authorized the takeover of the Portland Inspection and Quarantine Station at Fort Scammell. They appropriated \$12,000 for its purchase and maintenance that year, although records indicate they may not have assumed full control of the inspection station until January of 1902.<sup>11</sup> In 1904 one hundred steamers with 1,342 passengers were inspected. In an article in the Journal of Medicine and Science, the medical officer in command of the United States Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station at Portland, P.C. Kalloch, described the need for a barracks capable of holding 150-200 immigrants, a small hospital, and a residence for doctors and staff on House Island. Until 1905, the north end of the island had been in continuous use for fishing and fish curing. The north end of the island was purchased by the United States from the Sterling and Trefethen heirs. In 1907 the small wood framed barracks for about 50 people, the Public Health Officer's Residence and the Quarantine Hospital were completed. A beehive pump station over a 270-foot deep well to supply water to the barracks was also completed during this period of construction. The pump was powered by a windmill that was removed in the 1970s.

In 1913 a federal subcommittee of the House Appropriations Committee heard testimony for the need of a "fire proof" building for detaining 500 immigrants at the US Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station on House Island. The need for expansion of the US Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station on House Island to increase detention capacity was in part affected by early 20<sup>th</sup> century immigration laws. Congress passed the 1917 Immigration Act on 5 February 1917 to restrict the immigration of undesirable immigrants from other countries, including any persons with tuberculosis, any form of contagious disease, a disability restricting them from earning a living in the United States or any "idiot, imbecile, epileptics, alcoholics, poor, criminal, beggars, polygamist, or anarchist."<sup>12</sup> The act established a literacy test for immigrants and the requirement for medical examinations before entering the country. In 1920 a second Detention Barracks was built to the east of the Small Barracks. It had a capacity for 592 people.<sup>13</sup> It was torn down in 1962, although the remains of the foundation are still visible.

The Emergency Quota Act 1921 was passed by Congress to temporarily limit the number of immigrants into the United States. The law imposed quotas based on the country of birth. Allowable quotas for each country were calculated at three percent of the total number of foreign-born persons from that country recorded in the 1910

http://library.uwb.edu/guides/usimmigration/1917\_immigration\_act.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> \_\_\_\_. "Portland" Annual Report of the Supervising Surgeon General of the Marine Hospital Services. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1896.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>\_\_\_\_. *Report of the Federal Security Agency: Public Health Service*. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1904.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Tucker, Davis and Jessi Creller. "Summary of the 1917 Immigration Act" The University of Washington-Bothell Library website.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>\_\_\_\_. Fort Scammell Tour. Portland: Portland Discovery Land & Sea Tours, 2012.

United States census.<sup>14</sup> The Act was superseded in 1924 by the Johnson-Reed Act which limited the number of immigrants allowed into the United States to two percent of the total number of people of each nationality living in the United States as of the 1890 national census.

In the 1920s, the Portland station was largely used as an overflow station for the ports of Boston and New York. In November of 1923 the ships *President Polk* and *George Washington* were diverted to Portland from New York and 218 immigrants from those ships were quarantined at the station. The station was abandoned in the winter of 1923. In 1937 the US Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station on House Island was officially closed and offered for sale.

#### Navigation

In the early 20<sup>th</sup> century, a shoal about 60 yards off the north end of the island was marked by House Island Light.<sup>15</sup> A shoal with 14-17 feet of water over it extends from House Island into Diamond Island Roads, the anchorage for vessels waiting for inspection. In 1906, at the time of development of the island by the United States government, a black spar buoy off the north end of the island at the easterly entrance to Diamond Island Roads anchorage was added.<sup>16</sup> Known as House Island Buoy 1, it was discontinued in 1982.<sup>17</sup> In 1914 lights were added to the navigational markers on the island.

The south end of the island is now marked by Fort Scammel Point Light 2, a 35' high triangular red daymark on a skeleton tower. On the north end of the island is House Island Light 3 with a square green daymark on a skeleton tower 20' above water and a House Island Buoy, a green can buoy, at N 43°39' 22.408" and W 70°12'20.221".<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Barrientes, Brenda "Summary of the 1921 Emergency Quota law; An Act to limit the immigration of Aliens into the United States" The University of Washington-Bothell Library website. http://library.uwb.edu/guides/usimmigration/1921\_emergency\_quota\_law.html <sup>15</sup> United States Coast Pilot: The Atlantic Coast. US Coast & Geodetic Survey. US Government Printing Office, 1911.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Maine-Portland Harbor Buoyage" *The Canada Gazzette*. Ottawa. Saturday August 25, 1906. Page 435.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>\_\_\_\_\_. "150 Bouys in use along Maine Coast to be discontinued by Coast Guard". *Bangor Daily News*. April 1, 1982

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> \_\_\_\_\_. Light List, Volume 1 Atlantic Coast: St Croix River, Maine to Shrewsbury River, New Jersey. US Department of Homeland Security, United States Coast Guard. US Government Printing Office, 2014.

#### Private Ownership, 1950-present

At the end of World War II Fort Scammell was sold to Navy Captain Lincoln King, ret. for \$1200 in 1948. King wanted to sell the fort's granite to the US Army Corps of Engineers for a planned breakwater from the shore of South Portland to Spring Point Light. Hilda Cushing of South Portland wanted to see the fort preserved and was quoted as saying, "You can't have tomorrow without today."<sup>19</sup> She purchased the southern half of the island from King in 1954. In 1955 she purchased the remainder of the island which was then owned by Stanley Pettengill. Her family owned the island until 2014.

#### **ARCHITECTURAL DESCRIPTIONS**

House Island is an hourglass shaped island, with the north and south ends of the island connected by a narrow ridge dropping off to semicircular beaches on the east and west sides of the island. The island is characterized by a zone of exposed bedrock around the shoreline with sand beaches on either side of the narrow ridge connecting the two halves of the island, a small sandy beach to the east of the Public Health Officer's Residence and by the former Starling and Trefethen Wharves on the north east side of the island. Like most small coastal islands, the surface of the island has a thin layer of topsoil with bedrock either bare or close to the surface. Exposed bedrock is particularly predominate on the south half of the island. The south half of the island is dominated by Fort Scammell. The cut granite exteriors of the east and west battery are connected by the earth covered magazines and exterior walls of the south battery and unfinished site of the north battery. The fort is centered around a roughly rectangular parade ground that is entered through a sally port on the west side of the island. To the west of the fort is a stone wharf, the remains of a second wharf, the site of the 1892 Portland Inspection Station, and the remains of the stone cutting yard and the partial foundations of the stone work house. On the north end of the island are three wood framed structures associated with the former United States Hospital, Quarantine and Immigration Station, used as seasonal residences and for private functions in the second half of the twentieth century. Primary access is via a dock on the west side of the island. The various resources on the island are connected by mown trails.

#### Small Detention Barracks (1907)

#### Map Location C, contributing

Located at the north end of the island is the small detention barracks constructed in 1907. The one-and-one-half story, rectangular shaped wood-frame building was constructed in the Acadian Revival style. The barracks is eight bays wide and two bays deep and is capped by a hipped roof featuring a flared eave projecting out over the facade and each elevation. The flared eave is a character-defining feature of the Acadian Revival style as is the raised foundation and steeply pitched hipped roof. The soffit is open with decorative rafters exposed. The roof is sheathed with asphalt shingles. The barracks is constructed on a rough-cut, un-coursed granite foundation. A wood water table caps the foundation. The walls of the barracks are clad with wood shingles.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Gratwick, Harry. *The Forts of Maine: Silent Sentinels of the Pine Tree State*. Charleston, SC: The History Press, 2013. P.55

The principal southeast facade features a slightly projecting center gable over a four-bay wide by one-bay deep entry bay. The southeast facade of the entry bay features four tall window openings, reading from south to north (left to right) the southernmost opening is infilled by a stacked three-light window, the next opening features a nine-over-nine double-hung wood sash, next is a six-over-six double-hung wood sash window with a three-light transom and the last opening is a six-over-six double-hung wood sash window with a three-light transom as well; however the muntins and frame of the last transom are considerable lighter than that to the south. A single multi-light wood entry door is located on the north and south elevations of the entry bay. A band of three one-over-one double-hung wood sash windows are located in the gable above. Two six-over-six double-hung wood surround highlights each door and window opening. Each window has a slightly projecting wood sill. A brick chimney pierces the southwest roof plane to each side of the central gable.

The north and south elevations feature two six-over-six double-hung wood sash windows with a single-light foundation opening below each window. Like the windows on the facade, the openings feature a simple wood surround with a slightly projecting wood sill. Centered above on the plane of the roof is a single hipped roof dormer. The dormer features a flared eave and exposed rafters like the principal hip. A six-over-six double-hung wood sash window provides light to the interior.

The rear (northwest) elevation features a centrally located sliding glass door with a ten-light transom above and three, six-over-six double-hung wood sash windows to each side. Two, hipped roof dormers are located on the roof plane above. Each dormer features an overhanging flared eave and exposed rafters as well as a six-over-six double-hung wood sash window. A slender brick chimney pierces the roof plane to the south of the south dormer. Historic images of the island show that a chimney was located to the north of the north dormer. A full-width wood deck is located along the northwest elevation. A central wood stair provides access to the deck. A simple wood balustrade wraps the deck above and wood lattice is located below.

#### Large Detention Barracks (1920) ruins only

#### Map Location D, contributing

Located east of the small detention barracks are the deteriorated and partial remnants of the one-story large barracks constructed in 1920. The barracks was constructed of brick laid in a six-course common bond on a poured concrete foundation. The barracks was razed in 1962.

#### Public Health Officer's Residence (1907)

#### Map Location H, contributing

Located to the southeast of the small detention barracks is the public health officers quarters constructed in 1907. The one-and-one-half story, t-shaped wood-frame building was constructed in Dutch Colonial Revival style with Acadian Revival style influences. The residence is three bays wide and two bays deep and is capped by a side gable gambrel roof featuring a flared eave projecting out over the facade and each elevation. The upper plane of the roof is sheathed with asphalt while the lower plane is sheathed with wood shingles. The residence is constructed on a rough-cut, un-coursed granite foundation. A wood water table caps the foundation. The walls of the residence above are clad with pebbled dash.

The principal west facade features a projecting one-story entry porch centered on the facade. The roof of the porch is supported by classically inspired wood columns resting on wood plinths. Wood steps provide access to the porch. Access is gained through a multi-light wood door flanked by eight-light sidelights. A single 6/6 double-hung wood sash window is located to each side of the entry porch. The windows feature a simple wood surround and slightly projecting wood sill. Historic images of the quarters show the sash were originally six-over-two. A four-light foundation window is located across the lower roof plane on the facade. The dormer features a centered paired six-over-six double-hung wood sash with a single six-over-six double-hung wood sash located to each side. Historic images of the quarters show the paired sash of the dormer were originally a multi-light diamond patterned sash over two-lights and like the first floor, the single six-over-six were historically six-over-two-lights. An interior brick chimney pierces the ridge of the roof to the north of center and an exposed exterior end-wall chimney is located on the south elevation.

A raised one-story wrap-around porch is located at the southeast corner of the south elevation and continues down along the east (rear) elevation. The flat roof of the porch is supported by classically inspired wood columns resting on wood plinths. Wood steps provide access to the porch at the southeast corner of the porch. A paired multi-light French door at the east end of the south elevation provides secondary entrance to the building. The exposed brick chimney stack is located to the west and a single six-over-six double-hung wood sash window is located at the west end of the foundation. A six-over-six double-hung wood sash window is located to each side of the chimney stack in the gable above.

The north elevation features two six-over-six double-hung wood sash windows on the first floor with a window stacked above each opening in the gable. A semi-circular window is located above near the gable peak.

The rear (west) elevation features a two-story centrally located projecting gable with a shed roof dormer to each side. Additionally, a one-and-one-half story rear-ell projects out to the east. An advertisement in 1915 requested services to construct a boiler room and laundry, although no building is mentioned, it appears as though the one-and-one-half story ell may have been added on after the initial construction in 1907. The ell is two-bays wide and one bay deep and is capped by a gable roof featuring a flared eave. The plane of the roof is sheathed with asphalt while the gable end is clad with wood shingles. The ell is constructed on a rough-cut, un-coursed granite foundation with a wood water table capping the foundation. The walls of the ell, like the residence, are clad with pebbled dash. An inset entry is located at the northeast corner of the ell. The windows of the ell are smaller in scale than the principal block.

#### Quarantine Hospital (1907)

#### Map Location I, Contributing

Located south of the Public Health Officers Quarters, the Quarantine Hospital was constructed in 1907 in the Acadian Revival style. The hospital is a four bay wide and two bay deep, one-story rectangular shaped wood-frame dwelling which is capped by a hipped roof featuring a flared eave projecting out over the facade and each elevation. The flared eave is a character-defining feature of the Acadian Revival style. The soffit is open with rafters exposed. The roof is sheathed with asphalt shingles. The hospital is constructed on a rough-cut, un-coursed granite foundation. A wood water table caps the foundation. The walls of the hospital are clad with wood shingles. The principal north facade features a central entry flanked by six-over-six double-hung wood sash windows with a secondary entrance located to the west. Both openings features a single-light and wood panel entry door with a transom above and a wood screen door. A single light wood transom is located over the central entry and a three-light transom is located over the entry to the west. A simple wood surround highlights each door and window opening. Each window has a slightly projecting crown and wood sill. A slender brick chimney rises from the east end of the roof. Two slender metal vents pierce the north roof plane to the north and west of the chimney. A set of wood stairs and a wood deck provides access to both entries. A simple wood railing wraps the deck.

The west elevation features two six-over-six double-hung wood sash windows with a singlelight foundation opening below each window. Like the windows on the facade, the west elevation openings feature a simple wood surround with a slightly projecting crown and wood sill. Wood flower boxes are located below the sill.

The rear (south) elevation features four six-over-six double-hung wood sash windows symmetrically aligned across the elevation. A small wood frame opening (boarded over) is located between the two western most window openings. The sill of the small opening is level with the meeting rail of the primary windows. A slender brick chimney pierces the roof at the west end of the roof.

#### Starling/Trefethen's Wharves, (c1823)

#### Map Location B, Contributing

Three foundations of the former wharves used by the Starling and Trefethen families are located just off the northeastern shore of the island. The rectangular wharf bases are comprised of small cut and uncut stones. Historically the wharves were extended by wood pilings and wood framed piers. One and two story wood framed fish houses were located on the wharves for the processing of fish.

#### **Old Wharf** (1862)

#### Map Location E, Contributing

The foundations of an old wharf are located just off shore to the west of the Small Detention Barracks. The wharf base is composed of uncut stones.

#### Beehive Well Head (1907)

#### Map Location F, Contributing

To the west of the Public Health Officer's House is a domed brick structure covered in concrete parging. The domed structure covers a fresh water well.

#### Dock (early 20th century, improvements 1950s)

#### Map Location G, Contributing

The actively used dock is largely comprised of wood pilings supporting a long wood wharf with floating docks on the northwestern end for loading and unloading vessels. At the shore end of the dock, stone cribbing is located between the pilings. To the south of the dock is a flat sandy beach for barge landings.

#### Lobster Pound Cove and Foundation of Lobster Pound (1889)

#### Map Locations J & K, contributing

To the east side of the narrowest point of land between the south and north ends of the island lies Lobster Pound Cove. The semicircular shaped cove has a sandy beach that resolves into rock ledges at the outermost edges of the cove. A natural barrier of ledge extends from the northern edge of the cove into the water. A barrier of cut granite stones connects the ledge barrier to the ledge on the south side of the cove. The stone fill is visible at low tide, but submerged at high tide. The barrier stones are the remains of Trefethen's lobster pound. The stone barrier and ledges were topped by a wood weir. Historic photos indicate a one-story gable roof fish house was located the north end of the enclosure, although no remains of the fish house are apparent in aerial images.

#### **Cemetery** (1822)

#### Map Location L, Contributing

A small cemetery is located at the north eastern end of the south section of the island overlooking Lobster Pound Cove. The cemetery is bounded in part by a low wall and picket fence. The cemetery has a few stones. Approximately twenty-two burials are located in the cemetery.

#### Old Wharf/Stone Cribbing (1850s)

#### Map Location M, contributing

A natural ledge on the west side of the island is topped by the remains of an old wharf with rough and cut stones. The remaining stones are largely below the water at high tide. To the south of the remains of the old wharf are piles of cut granite stones scattered across the rocky shore.

#### Site of Stone Cutting Shed and Granite cutting area (1850s)

#### Map Location N, Landmark

Between the remains of the old wharf and a wharf of cut granite stones lies an area composed of piles of stacked rough cut granite, finished granite stones, and cast-off waste stones. At the south end of the area is a stacked granite foundation, possibly the foundation of the former Stone Cutting Shed.

#### Granite 'Engineer's' Wharf (1850s)

#### Map Location O, Landmark

The wharf structure on the west shore of the fort is composed of blocks of large cut granite. The granite perimeter stones curve out from the juncture with the shore and a recessed cut is located on the north side of the wharf. The interior of the wharf is paved with small granite pavers. The pavers have deteriorated with the growth of organic materials between the stones. The western end of the wharf has a deteriorated raised wooden platform and is used for the storage of lobster traps. Large wood bumper pilings are located along the perimeter of the water side of the wharf.

#### Site of Portland Inspection Station (1892)

#### Map Location P, Contributing

The site of the former 1892 inspection station is located between the entrance to the fort and the granite wharf. The area is overgrown, except for the mown path with outcroppings of ledge.

#### Fort Scammell

Fort Scammell was originally built as a semi-circular fortification facing Casco Bay and the entrance to Portland Harbor. In the 1840s and 1850s the walls of the original semi-circular fortification were extended on the right and left flanks and finally to the rear to fully enclose a much larger area. During the Civil War and shortly thereafter, the fort was expanded and rebuilt. The major changes of the new construction include the two granite block bastions (east bastion and west bastion) on the east and west sides of the island, the parade ground, and the great magazine. A planned north bastion was never completed.

#### Sally Port (1850s)

#### Map Location Q, Landmark

Fort Scammell, like most nineteenth century forts, is entered through a sally port. The segmentally arched and vaulted passage originally contained heavily timbered doors which were held by the large iron pins on the outside of the archway. The sally port is flanked on both sides by earthen bomb proofs. A band of square granite pavers is located at the outermost opening in the sally port.

#### Parade Ground (1850s, altered 1862)

#### Map Location R, Landmark

Fort Scammell includes a centrally located parade ground. The parade ground was larger before the fort was expanded and rebuilt in the 1860s and 1870s. The opening around the parade ground lead to bombproof shelters, powder magazines and gun emplacements.

#### 1808 Fort aka South Battery (1808, altered 1862)

#### Map Location S, Landmark

A section of brick walls of the south battery constructed in 1808 have been partially excavated. The exposed brick walls of the fort are whitewashed. The walls were whitewashed to make it evident to enemy vessels that the harbor was defended.

#### West Battery (1862)

#### Map Location T, Landmark

A one-story granite block bastion was constructed in 1862 along with the two-story granite block east bastion. The granite casements of both bastions face Casco Bay. The west bastion was designed to have two levels of casements while the east bastion was designed with three; however, the west bastion was only completed to the first level of casements and the east bastion was completed to the second level. Each bastion contains a series of arched casements with heavily vaulted ceilings to support the artillery platforms above. The earthen parapets on the roof were added in 1870s.

#### East Battery (1862)

#### Map Location U, Landmark

A two-story granite block bastion was constructed in 1862 along with the one-story granite block west bastion. The granite casements of both bastions face Casco Bay. The east bastion was designed to have three levels of casements while the west bastion was designed with two; however, the east bastion was only completed to the second level of casemates and the west bastion was completed to the first. Each bastion contains a series of arched casements with heavily vaulted ceilings to support the artillery platforms above. The earthen parapets on the roof were added in 1870s.

#### Great Magazine (1870s)

#### Map Location V, Landmark

Along the southeast side of the parade ground and over the site of the 1808 blockhouse a large central magazine or Great Magazine was built in 1870. The magazine was used as the central storeroom for ammunition.

#### House Island Light 3 (late 20th century)

Map Location A, non-contributing

House Island Light 3 is located on the north end of the island. A square green daymark is mounted 20 feet above the water on a skeleton tower resting on a concrete base fixed to a rocky ledge.

#### Fort Scammel Poing Light 2 (late 20th century)

Map Location W, non-contributing

Fort Scammel Point Light 2 is located on the south end of the island. A triangular red daymark is mounted 35 feet above the water on a skeleton tower resting on a concrete base fixed to a rocky ledge.<sup>20</sup>

#### Flagpoles

A flagpole is located atop the western battery. A second flagpole is located outside the Public Health Officer's Residence. Additional smaller flag poles are located on the dock and on the deck of the Quarantine Hospital.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> http://me.usharbors.com/harbor-guide/portland-harbor#sthash.F8IKC8ke.dpuf

## INDEX OF RESOURCES

Map ID	Resource Name	AYB	Level of Significance
А	House Island Light 3	Late 20 <sup>th</sup>	Non-Contributing
		Century	
В	Starling/Trefethen Wharf 1	Circa 1823	Contributing
	Starling/Trefethen Wharf 2	Circa 1823	Contributing
	Starling/Trefethen Wharf 3	Circa 1823	Contributing
С	Small Detention Barracks	1907	Contributing
D	Large Detention Barracks	1920	Contributing
E	Old Wharf	unknown	Contributing
F	Well Head	1907	Contributing
G	Dock	Early 20 <sup>th</sup>	Contributing
		Century	
н	Public Health Officer's	1907	Contributing
	Residence		
I	Quarantine Hospital	1907	Contributing
J	Lobster Pound Cove	Circa 1889	Contributing
К	Lobster Pound Foundations	Circa 1889	Contributing
L	Cemetery	1822-2008	Contributing
М	Old Wharf/Stone Cribbing	1850s	Contributing
N	Site of Stone Cutting Shed	1850s	Landmark
0	Granite "Engineer's" Wharf	1850s	Landmark
Р	Site of Portland Inspection	1892	Contributing
	Station		_
Q	Sally Port	1850s	Landmark
R	Parade Ground	1850s	Landmark
		(1862)	
S	South Battery & Site of	1808	Landmark
	1808 Fort	(1862)	
Т	West Battery	1862	Landmark
U	East Battery	1862	Landmark
V	Great Magazine	1870	Landmark
W	Fort Scammel Light 2	Late 20 <sup>th</sup>	Non-Contributing
		Century	

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

\_\_\_\_\_. *Annual Report of the Surgeon General.* Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1896.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Annual Report of the Surgeon General.* Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1902.

Bacon, George Fox. *Portland [ME] Its Representative Businessmen and Its Points of Interest*. Newark, NJ: Glenwood Publishing Co., 1891.

Band, Benjamin. *Portland Jewry, Its Growth and Development*. NP: Jewish Historical Society, 1955.

Bibber, Joyce K. and Earle G Shettleworth Jr. *Portland*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2007.

\_\_\_\_\_. *City of Portland: Board of Health Reports*. Portland, ME: City of Portland, 1887, 1889-1896, 1906, 1912-1917, & 1920-1923.

Cobb, John Nathan. *The Lobster Fishery of Maine*. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1900.

Conforti, Joseph A., ed. *Creating Portland: A History and Place in Northern New England*. Lebanon, NH: University Press of New England, 2005.

Goode, George Brown. *US Bureau of Fisheries: The Fisheries and Fishing Industries of the United States.* Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1887.

Gratwick, Harry. *The Forts of Maine: Silent Sentinels of the Pine Tree State*. Charleston, SC: The History Press, 2013.

Goold, Nathan. *A History of Peaks Island and its People: Also a Short History of House Island*. Portland, ME: Lakeside Press, 1897.

\_\_\_\_\_. Journal of Medicine and Sciences. Volume 10. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1904.

MacIsaac, Kimberly. *The Casco Bay Islands: 1850-2000*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2004.

\_\_\_\_\_. The Maine Register or State Yearbook and Legislative Manual of 1889. Augusta: ND.

\_\_\_\_\_. The Metal Worker, Plumbfitter, and Steam Fitter. Vol. 83. NP: D. Williams Co., 1915.

\_\_\_\_\_. *The New England Magazine: An Illustrated Monthly*. Volume 14. Boston: The Pinkham Press, 1896.

O'Leary, Wayne. *Maine's Sea Fisheries: The Rise and Fall of a Native Industry*, 1830-1890. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1996.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Portland Harbor". *United States Harbors*. Accessed 15 July 2014. http://me.usharbors.com/harbor-guide/portland-harbor#sthash.F8IKC8ke.dpuf \_\_\_\_\_. *Report of the Federal Security Agency: Public Health Service*. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1904.

Sargent, Ruth S. The Casco Bay Islands. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 1995.

Schulz, Eric B. and Michael J Tougias. *King Philip's War: The History and Legacy of America's Forgotten Conflict*. Woodstock, VT: The Countryman Press, 2000.

Sheaff, Roberta Randall. Experiences of My Early Life on House Island on Casco Bay. Portland, ME: Self published by author, 1983.

United States Army, Office of the Judge Advocate General, Charles Edward Hay Jr. *United States Military Reservations, National Cemeteries, and Military Parks*. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1904.

US Coast & Geodetic Survey. *United States Coast Pilot: The Atlantic Coast.* Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1911.

Willis, William. *History of Portland from 1632 to 1864*, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition. Portland, ME: Bailey & Noyes, 1865.

#### Maps and Plans:

Cushing, Hal. Map of House Island, Portland, Maine. undated.

\_\_\_\_\_. Fort Scammell Tour. Portland, ME: Portland Discovery Land & Sea Tours, 2012.

\_\_\_\_\_. "Map of Portland". Atlas of Cumberland County. New York: FW Beers, 1871.

US Army Corps of Engineers. *Plan of Fort Scammel, House Island, Portland Harbor, ME.* Washington, DC: National Archives, 1900.

#### Cumberland County Registry of Deeds:

Deed from John Green Walden and wife to the United States. Book 53, Page 531. 1808.

Deed from George Trefethen to United States of America. Book 747, Page 293. 1904.

Deed from George Trefethen and others to United States of America. Book 748, Page 247. 1904.

Deed from the United States of America to Lincoln King. Book 1916, Page 458. 1948.

Deed from the War Assests Administration to Stanley Pettengill. Book 2182, Page 53. 1954.

Deed from the Lincoln King to Hilda Cushing. Book 2210, Page 416. 1954.

Deed from Stanley Pettengill to Hilda Cushing. Book 2231, Page 415. 1955.

#### **Other Collections:**

1924 City of Portland Tax Photos. Available on-line in the Maine Memory Network database.

*Indian Graves, Burying Ground that Was Discovered on House Island*. Files at Greater Portland Landmarks. Undated.

NOAA's Historic Fisheries Collection.